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1 TCLEAR INT. CONFERENCE ROOM

fx; Pure audio chaos

CHET / AXL / ELIJAH / HONEY / SAMANTHA
I didn't do this, I couldn't have / 
Dude we are totally being framed right 
now / I don't like confronting people, 
but I feel like we're about to 
confront people / We all need to alm 
down with a lavender creme latte. / 
Guys, I think I might make out with 
this boy, aren't I random?

PASTOR
Alright, enough everyone! We're going 
to be here all night if we continue 
like this!

SAMANTHA
That's         what I told the last        exactly                      
guy I hooked up with.

JONATHAN
Samantha, that's my joke!

SAMANTHA
Sorry Jonathan! I've heard that we're 
actually quite similar...

JONATHAN
Yah, except I'm actually kind of a 
slut and you're definitely not a slut 
at all.

PASTOR
We are here to find the truth. Because 
this is the fourth time in SCONE 
history that this has happened and 
it's getting ridiculous...

CHET
I think it's ridiculous that I'm being 
accused of this crime.

ELIJAH
Chet, the evidence is pretty 
overwhelming. It's more overwhelming 
than how overwhelmed I was when I met 
Celine Dion's backup singer.



                                                          2. 

Created using Celtx                                          

JONATHAN
I remember that, you literally cried 
to her and said 'Because You Loved Me' 
changed your life.

CHET
Listen. I'm like that guy from Making 
a Murderer. Is he a good person? No. 
Does he commit casual crime? Yes. But 
it doesn't mean I did      crime.                      this       

fx; knock at the door

PASTOR
Ah, I think that might be your 
parents. Carol Ann, you may enter.

CAROL ANN
Pastor, the teens' parents are here. 
Shall I have them come to this 
conference room.

PASTOR
Well of course Carol Ann, where else 
are they going to go?

CAROL ANN
Well the last time I brought guests 
immediately into a room without asking 
you, you told me that I 'invaded the 
space with guests who had you were yet 
to be properly ready for.'

PASTOR
Well that's because you traipsed into 
my office with my mother.

CAROL ANN
But Pastor, you and your mother had 
lunch plans.

PASTOR
I know, but I was going to make my mom 
wait for twenty minutes and then 
cancel lunch.

CAROL ANN
Well back in my day, daughters and 
mothers had a wonderful time at lunch.



                                                          3. 

Created using Celtx                                          

JONATHAN
You have a daughter?

CAROL ANN
Oh yes, I have four children: the 
spunky Cecelia, sweet Vixy, charming 
Louis and my gay son Chester.

JONATHAN
You havea gay son?! Why have you never 
set us up! Old people love setting 
younger people up!

ELIJAH
Carol Ann, I never knew you had kids!

CAROL ANN
I talk about them all the time!

fx; swipe

CAROL ANN
I just got off the phone with my son 
Louis...he got a promotion and he's 
moving to Chicago!

ELIJAH
Oh that reminds me, the SCONE theater 
club wants to do Chicago the musical 
but I've never seen it because I've 
heard it's sinful. Your thoughts Carol 
Ann?

fx; swipe

CAROL ANN
Jonathan, could you handle this 
paperwork? I don't want to be late for 
my lunch with my daughter Cecelia...

JONATHAN
You lost me at the phrase 'could you', 
but then you had me at the word 
'handle' and then totally lost me at 
the word 'paperwork'.

fx; swipe

CAROL ANN
Pastor, do we have any stamps? I want 
to send this picture of my four
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children and my husband Patrick and I, 
to a couple people as a Christmas 
Card....

PASTOR
Carol Ann are you using                                office 
         as                   supplies    personal supplies?

CAROL ANN
Well I just need a couple more stamps, 
I under-ordered at the post office...

PASTOR
I cannot believe that someone we                                      pay                                  ___ 
          --to be here  __________  

CAROL ANN
Oh I'm a volunteer, I'm not paid.

PASTOR
--someone who we give so much for--

CAROL ANN
I guess so--

PASTOR
Someone who honestly needs to work             ________               
harder and smarter!

CAROL ANN
A bit of a barbed criticism, but 
understandable...

PASTOR
--wants to steal stamps from the 
church? Carol Ann...this is 
unspeakable.

CAROL ANN
You're right, I'll take the bus back 
to the post office and buy three 
stamps.

fx; swipe

JONATHAN
Okay but I'm shocked Carol Ann that 
you have a gay son and didn't tell me?

CAROL ANN
Well he's like forty Jonathan.
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JONATHAN
So?

CAROL ANN
And he's married.

JONATHAN
So?

CAROL ANN
And he lives in Charleston.

JONATHAN
So?

CAROL ANN
Well...my bad then.

PASTOR
Carol Ann please stop gabbing about 
your kids and grab these teenager's 
parents.

CAROL ANN
On it!

fx; door closes, footsteps

CHET
Listen, my mother supports me 
unconditionally. I really doubt you're 
going to get her to...

fx; door opens

CHET'S MOTHER
CHET What in the world did you do this 
time? Drop cockroaches in the church 
sink? Super glue Elijah's keyboard 
keys? You jerk, I can't believe I'm 
getting another call about the shit 
you pulled.

CHET
Thanks for believing me mom.

CHET'S MOTHER
Oh I do believe you. I believe you're 
a juvenile delinquent and I believe 
you'll end up in jail or dead! This is 
all you're fathers fault. If he was
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around more...

PASTOR
Chet's mom, we love and support Chet. 
We don't call him a juvenile 
delinquent.

ELIJAH
Yeah, we call him a troublesome 
teenager. It's less judgemental. After 
all--

PASTOR / ELIJAH / CHET / AXL / SAMANTHA / 
HONEY

No judgement.

HONEY'S MOM
As Honey's mother, I doubt my daughter 
was involved. She's a self made 
businesswoman.

JONATHAN
So I can make homemade vodka in my 
house and suddenly be a self made 
businesswoman? Okay.

HONEY
Mom, I promise it wasn't me.

AXL'S DAD
What exactly happened? Is Axl in 
trouble? Since I'm Axl's Father, I am 
responsible for his growth and 
development.

AXL
I have a growth that needs developing.

AXL'S DAD
HA! Alright that was funny...but cut 
it out.

SAMANTHA'S DAD
I agree with Honey's mom. My daughter 
Samantha is a great child.

SAMANTHA
Thanks dad, I know it's hard raising a 
slut.
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MATILDA'S MOM
And I raise Matilda.

MATILDA
Mom, I didn't do anything. You know it 
wasn't me, right?

MATILDA'S MOM
Even if it was, I'm sure you had a 
good reason.

CHET'S MOTHER
Well what exactly happened?

PASTOR
Here's the crime: someone broke the 
stained glass window. Again.

ELIJAH
And we're going to find out who did 
it.

JONATHAN
Truly a gripping crime.

2 INT. THEME SONG

3 INT. CONFERNENCE ROOM

AXL'S DAD
Doesn't the stained glass window break 
a lot? Maybe it says more about the 
quality of the stained glass window 
than who is breaking it.

JONATHAN
Gurl, it's GLASS. That shit breaks 
quicker than my diet when I go to a 
bakery.

ELIJAH
We realize that we have no 
disciplinary skills.

PASTOR
Which is why we called in Liv.

LIV
Hi everyone.
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JONATHAN
You've been eerily silent.

LIV
Oh I'm just here to watch this shit-
show play out.

HONEY'S MOM
Well, like my daughter Honey, I like 
to learn things by talking them 
through. So tell me what happened.

HONEY
No worries Mom!

HONEY'S MOM
Thanks daughter.

JONATHAN
We get it, you're Honey's Mom!

HONEY'S MOM
Honey's Mom, that's me!

HONEY
Well it all started earlier tonight 
when we were meeting at teen night...

fx; harpsichord

4 FLASHBACK SEQUENCE:

5 INT. CHURCH HALL

MATILDA
Welcome to SCONE Teen Night everyone. 
I'm Matilda, president of the teen 
club.

CHET
Matilda, it's like the same people 
here every month. We know you're 
Matilda.

MATILDA
I'm just going through Teen Night 
protocol. Let's call attendance. Vice 
President Honey?

HONEY
Here! And I brought homemade gluten-
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free organic, cruelty-free, peanut-
free, non-crunchy peanut butter 
brittle.

AXL
How can peanut butter brittle be 
peanut-free and non-crunchy?

HONEY
It's made with fake nuts.

CHET
Don't worry, my nuts are real.

MATILDA
Speaking of jack asses... is our 
Treasurer Chet here?

CHET
Me and the twenty dollar budget are 
here.

MATILDA
And our secretary, Samantha?

SAMANTHA
Mmm, the              ,                dirty, filthy  nasty 
secretary reporting for hot action 
duty.

MATILDA
And that leaves our sergeant at arms, 
Axl.

AXL
The only job I want: one that has to 
do with my arms.

MATILDA
You'll notice that our teen night and 
teen club advisor is not here tonight. 
Garfield had a war reenactment and 
told me 'I need to work on my battle 
skills, not babysit a bunch of teen 
hussys'

CHET
That sounds like Garfield alright. 
What a legend.
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MATILDA
So replacing Garfield is our auxiliary 
advisors: Elijah and Marcy.

AXL
(sarcasm)

We're blessed that we get two 
advisors...especially two cool people.

ELIJAH
Thank you for having Marcy and I.

MARCY
Luckily I had a cleared schedule and 
could be here tonight.

CHET
Your whole schedule is clear I bet.

SAMANTHA
Was there no karaoke bar that needed 
help tonight Marcy?

MARCY
Karaoke? Ha! I'd rather have dinner 
with Tori Amos again. Let's just say 
her dinner conversation practically 
          me...she really is a        crucified                      raisin 
    ...dry and flavorless. Anyway, I girl                                 
don't do karaoke. I'm a professional 
singer, not a wannabe half tone-deaf 
local aspirant who covers one-hit 
wonders from the 80s and 90s.

AXL
Are you talking about yourself when 
you say a 'wannabe half tone-deaf 
local aspirant?'

MARCY
No, I'm talking about karaoke 
vultures.

CHET
Damn Marcy, don't be talking smack on 
your own species.

ELIJAH
Well I know it's movie night, so I 
brought a suggestion. It's a 
documentary called "My Fake Self:
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Social Media In the Modern Age, A 
story of One Woman's fight against the 
online platforms which tried to deny 
her identity; an overlook at the 
increasing digital landscape."

MATILDA / EVERYONE ELSE
That sounds thrilling! / That sounds 
terrible.

MARCY
No worries teens, I brought a great 
movie. It's a bootleg copy of a 
documentary that never made it to the 
big screen. It's a documentary about 
Marcy Playground--

fx; multiple moans

AXL
Why didn't it air?

MARCY
Well there were some problems between 
the film makers and the band.

HONEY
And by problems with the band you mean 
you?

MARCY
Well I'm sorry but I will not stand by 
and let some independent layperson 
with a hogwash camera ruin the image I 
have in mind.

SAMANTHA
But like, maybe I'm just a dumb whore 
but like aren't you not supposed to 
have control over a documentary that's 
being made of you?

MARCY
Samantha, I won't just let art happen 
around me without my input.

ELIJAH
We've seen you with the Poetry 
Club...you definitely provide input.
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MATILDA
Well no offense Marcy but I don't 
think anyone wants to watch a 
documentary about Marcy Playground. 
Especially a bootleg version.

MARCY
Close your eyes and listen to the 
music.

AXL
Well last time we watched a movie that 
Chet and I wanted.

HONEY
How could we forget that boring 
superhero movie from last time.

SAMANTHA
Oh I didn't forget those buns and abs 
of steel.

MATILDA
I was thinking we could watch "Miss 
Sanchez" it's about a young college 
professor who falls in love with one 
of her students.

ELIJAH
(a little pitchy)

Well that sounds a little too risky, 
don't you think?

AXL
Are there gratitutious and unnecessary 
sex scenes?

MATILDA
Oh absolutely.

ELIJAH
Really? I don't think that's a good 
idea for a church teen club.

SAMANTHA
No judgement Elijah, you can't censor 
art.

CHET
I mean Elijah, you could censor art. 
But then you'd be no better than
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Marcy.

ELIJAH
Oh my gosh, that's a serious 
accusation.

MARCY
An accusation I'm happy to be accused 
of.

ELIJAH
Well why don't you start the movie and 
I'll go get gluten-free organic, 
cruelty-free, free-trade, vegan 
crackers and some gluten-free organic, 
cruelty-free, free-trade, cow-free, 
dairy-free nut-free vegan cheese 
spread.

fx; footsteps

MARCY
Alright, I'll put the movie in. When I 
die, please remember all the work I 
did.

CHET
Marcy, I've seen you work. You can't 
even legally call what you do work.

SAMANTHA
Hey Matilda, do you want to see the 
dress I got for the Sadie Hawkins 
Dance?

MATILDA
Sure...wait, that's your dress? This 
dress pictured on your cell phone 
device?

SAMANTHA
I got it because it's extremely 
revealing.

MATILDA
Samantha, that's the dress I got!

SAMANTHA
Why would you buy my dress Matilda, 
you're not a slut?
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MATILDA
Are YOU, a WOMAN, telling me, a WOMAN, 
what I can not do as a WOMAN?

CHET
Oh geez, Matilda does not like it when 
she, as a woman, is told what to do.

SAMANTHA
You're not even going to look good in 
that dress Matilda, you're not a slut.

MATILDA
I've been with more guys than--

6 INT. CONFERENCE ROOM

Swipe and transition sound

MATILDA
Alright, we can cut out some of that 
scene, right Pastor?

PASTOR
I suppose we can.

MATILDA'S MOM
What does 'been with more guys' mean?

MATILDA
Nothing mom, it's youth slang.

CHET
So Marcy was taking forever to put the 
movie in. Because according to Marcy 
she's 'never had to put in a DVD in 
before'

MARCY
In my defense, I was busy recording 
albums. Not watching straight to VHS 
movies.

HONEY
But Marcy, the movie was on Natflux. 
It wasn't like we had to put in a DVD.

MARCY
How dare you, I struggled with that 
television for twenty minutes. I 
haven't struggled that long since I
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did a duet with Dave Grohl's less 
talented cousin at the pre-grammys pre-
grammy party.

ELIJAH
Meanwhile, I was taking a quick break.

PASTOR
I thought you went to get inclusive 
and diverse cracker and cheese 
options?

ELIJAH
All that sex talk kind of freaked me 
out.

HONEY
So with Elijah gone, and Marcy 
distracted, things just fell into 
chaos.

HONEY'S MOM
My daughter is really good at chaos.

AXL
I'd agree with that Honey's Mom.

MATILDA
All you need to know is that Samantha 
and I couldn't have broken the stained 
glass window.

SAMANTHA
Yeah, we were fighting because we 
bought the same dress for the Sadie 
Hawkins Dance.

MARCY
Well I know it wasn't me.

CHET
Are we sure about that? You always 
love stirring the pot.

MARCY
When have I done that?

CHET / AXL / ELIJAH / HONEY / SAMANTHA
The time when you made the witches and 
the nerd club fight in the parking 
lot? / When you gave us vodka at the
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bingo event / Honestly just you 
singing is stirring the pot / The time 
at the softball game when you like 
ruined everything. / You're always 
insulting your own step-granddaughter.

MARCY
Alright I get it. But like I said, I 
have an alibi. I was listening to some 
hot new demos while the rest of you 
were watching the movie.

PASTOR
So instead of watching the kids, you 
put on some headphones and listened to 
some poorly made alternative demos.

fx; swipe

7 INT. CHURCH HALL

Marcy is humming and listening to alternative music.

MARCY
Mmmmhm,                           ...         I want fondling and fondue    
no that doesn't work.

8 INT. CONFERENCE ROOM

ELIJAH
Well I have evidence that puts Chet 
and Axl at the scene of the crime. I 
was coming back from grabbing those 
cheese and crackers when I heard the 
sound of what seemed like Marcy 
singing.

PASTOR
So when you ran to the sound of 
Marcy's vocals, what did you find?

ELIJAH
I found a broken stained glass window! 
And I also found Chet and Axl standing 
over the broken glass!

fx; mumble mumble gasp mumble mutter gasp in the background

CHET
Alright so Axl and I      at the scene                      were              
of the crime. But that's not because
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we           the crime.   committed           

CHET'S MOTHER
Chet, you know I love you. But you are 
a troublesome teen with a penchant for 
crime and deviance.

CHET
Geez Mom, what are you? A cop?

CHET'S MOTHER
Honey you know I'm a police Sergeant. 
Sergeant Chet's Mother...

ELIJAH
Well that explains why Chet hasn't 
gotten in trouble with the police.

CHET
I'm allowed ten more mistakes. And 
then that's   .            it             __ 

AXL
Elijah, Pastor...don't Chet and I get 
a chance to explain what happened? 
Like can't we share our perspective?

ELIJAH
We don't need your perspective, we 
have you at the crime scene.

LIV
I think it's only fair that Chet and 
Axl state their case.

PASTOR
What is this? The court of law?

LIV
Well in the theme of 'no judgement', 
we shouldn't cast judgement until we 
have heard all the stories and 
examined all the facts.

PASTOR
UGH fine I guess we will follow 
protocol.

JONATHAN
We don't have protocol.
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ELIJAH
Listen it's late and I can't be up all 
night. I have the Regional District 
Multi-Fatih Singing Competition 
Semifinals...

MARCY
We get it, you do music. You don't 
have to talk about being an amateur 
wannabe musician every two minutes.

fx; crickets

CHET
SO ANYWAY, the girls were arguing so 
Axl and I decided that we were just 
going to go take a walk.

PASTOR
Probably so you could get up to some 
deviance.

AXL
Actually no, we were talking about our 
romantic relationships.

fx; swipe

9 INT. CHURCH HALL

CHET
It's just hard cause I really respect 
and love Matilda. And I want to be 
honest, but I don't want to hurt her.

AXL
Yeah.

CHET
Like I go back and forth. It's just a 
lost cause we're teenagers and we 
should just like have fun and not 
worry about big problems.

AXL
Yeah.

CHET
Do you think I should just take to her 
and see what happens? Just be honest 
and all that?
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AXL
Yeah.

CHET
Thanks man, you're great to talk to 
about these kind of issues.

fx; breaking glass

AXL
What was that?

CHET
It sounds like something broke...which 
is what we normally do.

AXL
Let's check it out.

fx; footsteps

CHET
Wow, someone destroyed the stained 
glass window...

AXL
But that's what we do.

fx; footsteps

ELIJAH
Oh my         . Wait a minute, I can't       lorddddd                         
be singing. I have to save my vocals 
for the

ELIJAH / CHET / AXL
Regional District Multi-Fatih Singing 
Competition Semifinals.

ELIJAH
Boys, how could you break this window?

CHET
Elijah, we didn't do this! We came 
here because we heard the sound.

ELIJAH
Knowing your past Chet, I highly doubt 
you're innocent here. I'm calling the 
Pastor and all your parents.
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fx; swipe

10 INT. CONFERENCE ROOM

PASTOR
Well we probably need some more 
evidence before we convict Chet and 
Axl of this crime.

LIV
Exactly, do we have fingerprints, 
camera footage, eyewitnesses?

MARCY
I     witness some things tonight.  did                             

ELIJAH
Really? Marcy, what did you see?

MARCY
Well I saw that this producer sent me 
a really poorly made track. The bass 
was just heinous.

PASTOR
So you didn't witness anything 
                     ?relating to the crime _____________________ 

MARCY
I think a poorly made music demo is a 
crime!

LIV
Pastor, we cannot convict these two 
based on the evidence alone.

PASTOR
You're right, we can't take this to 
SCONE Court.

fx; SCONE Court audio gag

LIV
SCONE COURT? Since when did we have a 
court?

ELIJAH
Oh Liv, we rarely intervene with the 
judges of SCONE Court.

fx; SCONE Court audio gag
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ELIJAH
The court has only ever been in 
session one time over a parking 
violation.

CHET
I thought the SCONE Court was a myth.

fx; SCONE Court audio gag

PASTOR
Oh it's real...and so are there 
decisions.

fx; string music

ELIJAH
Sorry, that's my ringtone when child 
violin prodigy Annabelle sends me a 
text.

AXL'S DAD
Alright, can I just pay for this 
window? How much did the stained glass 
window cost?

PASTOR
Axl's dad, we are here for something 
     than just a check. Although you more                                 
can make that check out to the Society 
of the Children of the Natural 
Earth...

ELIJAH
We have to talk about consequences.

SAMANTHA
Well maybe the consequence should be 
that Matilda can't wear MY dress at 
the Sadie Hawkins dance!

MATILDA
How is that a consequence for Chet and 
Axl?

SAMANTHA
Well you're dating Chet, so therefore 
you're as guilty as him.

MATILDA'S MOM
Matilda, you have a boyfriend?
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MATILDA
No, I have a partner mom. You know I 
don't do traditional romantic norms.

CHET
I don't care what she calls me, I'm 
just happy to be here.

ELIJAH
Is that what you said before you blew 
up the window?

fx; commotion at the door

CAROL ANN
I made some hot tea...does anyone want 
some?

HONEY
Is it probiotic green tea with honey?

CAROL ANN
No, it's just English 
Breakfast...actually it's a cheap 
knock off called English Snack.

HONEY
I'm good then.

ELIJAH
The only tea I want is honesty.

fx; some groans

CAROL ANN
Also, Gladys, Agnes and Pagan Ginger 
are here.

PASTOR
Why?

CAROL ANN
Apparently they witnessed the event?

ELIJAH
Why?

CAROL ANN
I guess they were praying in the 
church?
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JONATHAN
SURE they were.

PASTOR
Well if we have witnesses to the 
crime, bring them in.

CAROL ANN
I'll go get them.

MARCY
Please hurry Carol Ann, we don't have 
time for a geriatric shuffle to the 
door...

fx; footsteps

CHET
Well this is great, they'll confirm 
we're not the ones who did it.

CHET'S MOTHER
Chet, look into your mother's eyes and 
tell me you didn't do this.

CHET
Mom, I'm staring at you and telling 
you that I didn't break the window.

CHET'S MOTHER
Wow, that's so powerful. I think I 
believe him.

ELIJAH
Just like the time when Chet flooded 
the basement and said it wasn't him?

PASTOR
Well since Chet and Axl probably did 
this, let's talk about a just 
punishment.

AXL
Pastor, there are witnesses.

ELIJAH
Yeah, but that doesn't mean we can't 
start throwing ideas out there.

PASTOR
I'm thinking a hundred service hours
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each.

CHET
Great, that means I'll have seven 
hundred and twenty four service hours 
to complete now.

ELIJAH
I think the two should have to attend 
some kind of prison tryouts.

LIV
You mean like scared straight?

JONATHAN
I've only been ever scared more gay if 
anything.

LIV
Why are you even here?

JONATHAN
My date canceled on me and this was 
the best thing I could do with my 
Friday night.

LIV
Sounds like my Friday night.

fx; door knocks

CAROL ANN
Agnes, Gladys and Pagan Ginger are 
here to see you.

PASTOR
Please, come in. I've heard you were 
witnesses to the attack on the stained 
glass window.

GLADYS
Well, I didn't see it exactly. I heard 
it, but I was concentrating on what I 
was doing in the church.

ELIJAH
Praying?

GLADYS
No, scoring weed! Pagan Ginger legally 
sells weed on the side.
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PAGAN GINGER
I'm a homegrower.

HONEY
Pagan Ginger, why aren't we friends. I 
feel like we'd get along.

PAGAN GINGER
No, I'm genuinely alternative. You're 
a wannabe.

HONEY
Well if you think that, then I think 
that.

HONEY'S MOM
Oh Honey, that's what makes you a 
wannabe! You shouldn't agree with her 
just because she's cool.

HONEY
But mom she is cool.

PAGAN GINGER
You're mom's right. And your mom is 
also pretty cool.

HONEY'S MOM
I am?? Well shucks, thanks for the 
compliment.

PASTOR
So Pagan Ginger was selling WEED in 
our CHURCH?

PAGAN GINGER
Pastor, no judgement. Also weed is 
like an herb.

ELIJAH
Pagan Ginger, rosemary is a herb. Weed 
is a drug.

CHET
Since when can a herb not be a drug? 
You eat a lot of those heroin-filled 
poppyseed bagels Elijah.

ELIJAH
I limit myself to one poppyseed bagel 
a week!
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AGNES
For the record--

LIV
There's no official record here Agnes.

AGNES
FOR THE RECORD, I think Liv was rude 
to interrupt me.

LIV
(sighs)

Just tell us what you saw.

AGNES
We heard the sound but I had to finish 
paying Pagan Ginger.

PAGAN GINGER
Agnes was paying me in loose change.

GLADYS
I told Agnes to bring hard cash, but 
she wanted to clear out her change 
drawer.

AGNES
Pennies are still money!

GLADYS
So we went over to the window and we 
saw this!

PASTOR
What did you just pull out of your 
pocket?

GLADYS
It's a GRENADE!

fx; room gasps

ELIJAH
A                grenadeeeee??

MARCY
Elijah, that was pitchy. It should 
have been a            .            greandeeeee 

AGNES
Relax, it's not a real grenade. It's a
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toy grenade.

LIV
That's what destroyed the window then! 
Someone accidentally tossed a grenade 
through the window.

AGNES
Can you LET ME finish!?

LIV
But you had finished.

AGNES
I took a pause.

LIV
Well are you done now?

AGNES
I'm done with your attitude that's for 
sure.

PASTOR
GIRLS, get it together. Whose grenade 
is that?

AXL
It's not my grenade. My grenade is a 
bit smaller and dark green. This 
grenade is fake and brown colored.

AXL'S DAD
You have a greande?

AXL
Relax dad, it's just a grenade.

LIV
The grenade had to have been tossed 
through the window by someone standing 
outside the church!

GLADYS
Well no shit, there was glass 
everywhere. I haven't seen that much 
glass since I worked at the glass 
factory when I was a kid.
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AGNES
(stage whsiper)

Too bad you're not one of the kids who 
died in those factories.

ELIJAH
I saw Chet and Axl moments after the 
crash...so that means it can't be 
them.

fx; room muttering, 'wow, I guess the troublesome teens are 
innocent', chet and axl saying ' i told you we didn't do 
this'

PASTOR
Well we were about to convict innocent 
people.

ELIJAH
It goes to show you sometimes the 
troublesome teens aren't the 
troublesome ones after all.

CHET
Well now that we've been crucified, 
can we all go home now?

HONEY
But we didn't resolve Matilda and 
Samantha's dress...

SAMANTHA
I realized that maybe we should both 
wear the dress.

MATILDA
Really? Why?

SAMANTHA
Because you're one of my best friends. 
And it's funny we picked the same 
dress. So as friends, we're going to 
the dance together with the same 
dress. It's honestly perfect.

fx; room 'awh'

SAMANTHA
Besides we all know I'm going to look 
good in it.
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fx; 'ah, that's where she was going with it', 'I mean she's 
probably right'.

PASTOR
The only question is who broke the 
stained glass window?

fx; knocking at the door

CAROL ANN
Pastor, Elijah...James and Garfield 
are here to see you.

GARFIELD
We have something to say to all you 
hussies.

CHET'S MOTHER
How did he know my nickname?

CHET
Your nickname is 'hussy'?

CHET'S MOTHER
Back in college I was the biggest 
hussy of them all.

AXL
Hehe cool.

JAMES
Garfield and I were in the WAR as you 
all know. And sometimes we like to 
reenact the war we were in.

GARFIELD
And while we were doing our war 
reenactment in the parking lot, one of 
our grenades crashed into the stained 
glass window.

ELIJAH
Ah, that explains it.

PASTOR
Well the two of you are going to have 
to pay for the window to be repaired.

JAMES
You're going to ask for money from a 
VETERAN?
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ELIJAH
James, don't you own your own 
successful business?

JAMES
Yes, I'm more than a VETERAN ELIJAH!

CHET
Well now that Axl and I have proven 
ourselves to be innocent, can we have 
an apology for everyone assuming we 
are criminals?

fx; crickets

CHET
Alright, you're right that was too 
much to ask of everyone.

11 THE END


